


Received from Tughans OBO Mr Aidan O'Brien on 20/12/21.  Annotated by the Urology Services Inquiry.

AOB-02535



 
                                                         
                                                          
 
                                                                
                                                          
 

 

        
 

 
 

 
  

 
  

 
  
  

 
  

  

  

 

 

  

  

 

  

  

 

 

 

  

     

      

   

PAT-001628

Chair 
Eileen Mullan 

Chief Executive 
Shane Devlin 

4 January 2022 Healthcare Ref: Personal Information 
redacted by USI

Private & Confidential 

Dear 

Personal Information redacted by the USI

Patient 82's Daughter

Patient 82's Daughter

RE: Urology Record Review 
RE: Patient 82

On the 31st August 2021 the Minister for Health announced in the Assembly that he 

was commissioning a Public Inquiry under the Inquires Act 2005 into the 

circumstances surrounding Urology Services in the Southern Health and Social Care 

Trust (Southern Trust).  

As the Chief Executive of the Southern Trust I instructed that a lookback exercise of 

all patients under the care of Mr Aidan O’Brien for the period January 2019 to June 

2020, when Mr O Brien retired be undertaken.  All the patients who were under Mr 

O’Brien’s care during this 18 month period have been shared with the Urology 

Services Inquiry (USI). I advise you of this as you may receive communication from 

the USI. 

In order to provide the necessary assurance for this lookback exercise we 

commissioned Consultant Urologists who were external and independent to the Trust 

to undertake a review of your Fathers medical records. I can now advise following this 

review of your Fathers care, aspects have been identified that require a further review. 

This means an independent Consultant will complete a Structured Clinical Record 



     

 

 

    

    

   

 

    

 

  

 

   

 

 

  

  

  

 

    

   

 

   

    

   

    

  

 

 

  

PAT-001629

Review (SCRR) of your Fathers care. We have included a leaflet to explain this 

process in further detail. 

The external independent Consultant has determined that the treatment plan 

was given in 2010 was potentially not appropriate. This treatment plan will be reviewed 

in the SCRR.  Once this is complete we will write to you to inform you of the outcome. 

Patient 82

Firstly can I pass on my condolences on the passing of in . Patient 82 Personal Information redacted by USI

I note Patient 82 was initially diagnosed with prostate cancer in 2010 under the care of 

Mr O’Brien. Mr Haynes, Consultant Urologist reviewed him in November 2020 and he 

advised that at the time of diagnosis he did not recall being advised of the treatment 

options of radiotherapy or a surveillance pathway involving monitoring of his PSA 

(prostate specific antigen blood test which indicates possible prostate cancer or 

progression of cancer). Mr Haynes advised that you were commenced on a medication 

only (Bicalutimide) which was at a potentially lower dose than should have been for 

the management of the prostate cancer. Mr Haynes discussed the options going 

forward and agreed with you that the medication should stop and a surveillance 

pathway be commenced. I note Patient 82  PSA was being monitored 3 monthly and 

the results indicated this was stable within normal range. 

We appreciate that up until you have received this letter this may have been a worrying 

time. The Liaison Team attempted to contact you on the 8th, 9th and 15th December to 

discuss this letter prior to sending. The leaflet included with this letter outlines the 

support services available to you. Dedicated Trust Liaison Officers who are trained 

professional staff are available for any queries, concerns or questions you may have. 

This is a strictly confidential service for the purpose of this review process. 

I apologise it has taken some time to complete. This was due to the volume of patients 

involved and wanting to assure ourselves that every patient record was reviewed fully. 



 

 

 

 

 

                                         

                                              

 

 

 

 

 

   

   
  

 

   
     

       

  
   

     

     
   

   
    

     
        

   
   

  
 

  
  

     
    

  
  

     
 

  

PAT-001631

20 June 2022 

Private & Confidential Healthcare Ref: Personal Information 
redacted by USI

Dear 

RE: 

Patient 82's Daughter

Personal Information redacted by USI

Patient 82's Daughter

Patient 82

I refer to correspondence dated 4 January 2022 from my predecessor Mr Shane Devlin, 
Chief Executive, advising that the Trust was undertaking a Lookback Review exercise of all 
patients who were under the care of Mr Aidan O’Brien, Consultant Urologist. 

Mr Devlin’s letter further advised that as the Trust’s Lookback Review identified concerns 
with your father, Patient 82 care, we were having a Structured Clinical Record 
Review (SCRR) undertaken to establish if there were themes and learning from his care. 

An experienced NHS Consultant Urologist from outside Northern Ireland, who is a member 
of the British Association of Urological Surgeons (BAUS), has completed the SCRR and 
has now returned his report. I would now like to share the detail of this with you. 

Before I progress on to describe the findings of the SCRR, I would like to to express my 
sincere condolences on the death of your beloved father in Personal Information redacted by USI . Losing a loved 
one is never easy; I recognise that receiving this letter regarding his past medical care may 
cause further distress. I apologise unreservedly if that is the case. 

When your father was initially diagnosed with prostate cancer in 2010 Mr O’Brien 
commenced him on a drug called Bicalutamide, which is a type of hormone drug, at a dose 
of 50mg. Patient 82  remained on this until it was correctly discontinued by Mr Haynes in 
November 2020. The SCRR report has highlighted that Bicalutamide 50mg was 
inappropriate treatment for a number of reasons; it is not registered as a treatment for 
localised prostate cancer and any form of hormone treatment represented an additional risk 
for your father due to his history of significant cardiovascular disease. The treatment your 
father received was not in keeping with standard clinical practice. 

The SCRR also found that no evidence that your father’s case was discussed with the 
Urology Cancer Multidisciplinary Team in 2010 or any time since. This is expected for all 
newly diagnosed cancer patients as it is in this forum where the wider clinical team 
discusses the case and collectively decide on what the best treatment options could be. 

In your father’s case the SCRR found there was no evidence of any patient discussion 
regarding treatment options, risks and benefits. Again, this was not the standard of care 
expected for patients. 



 

 
     

   

    
    

 
     

     

     
    

   
  

    

 
     

 
  

    
   

  
 

   
   

    
 

  

 
 

 
     

     
     

  
  

    
  

  
 

 

 
 

PAT-001632

The Consultant who undertook the SCRR has described Patient 82 treatment and care as 
“poor care”. I apologise unreservedly for this poor care. 

I recognise this might be a lot of information for you to understand and that you may have 
further questions at this time. If you would like to meet with Mr Haynes (in his capacity as a 
Senior Urology Consultant and Divisional Medical Director) and a senior manager, to 
discuss the situation further this can be arranged by contacting Sarah Ward, Head of 
Service for the Lookback Review on Personal Information redacted 

by USI . 

As previously advised, the Trust has set up a Urology Helpline to inform and support 
patients and families during the Trust’s Lookback Review process. 

This Helpline remains available should you have any queries about the Lookback Review in 
general or your father’s case specifically. The contact details are: freephone 08004148520 
weekdays 10am – 3pm and / or email urologylookback@southerntrust.hscni.net. 

I would also like to use this correspondence to update you on an inaccuracy contained in Mr 
Devlin’s of 4 January 2022. 

Mr Devlin’s letter informed you that there was to be an Independent Public Inquiry into 
Urology Services in the Southern Health and Social Care Trust. This was correct however, 
the information pertaining to the Inquiry in Mr Devlin’s letter was incorrect and because of 
this, you have been misinformed. 

I very sorry that this was the case. I would like at this time to correct the error and clarify the 
situation. 

Mr Devlin advised that the Minister of Health, Mr Swann, announced his intention to have a 
public inquiry into Urology Services on 31 August 2021. This was incorrect. The actual date 
that Minister Swann announced to the Assembly his intent to set up a statutory public 
inquiry into the Urology Service in the Southern Health and Social Care Trust under the 
Inquiries Act 2005, was in fact 24 November 2020. 

I can confirm the Urology Services Inquiry commenced on 6 September 2021. The Chair of 
the Inquiry is Christine Smith QC. 

As your father was patient within the timeframe of the Trust’s Lookback Review we have 
shared his details with the Urology Services Inquiry team. Ms Smith may have already 
written to you directly as your father’s next of kin as I understand she was doing so with all 
deceased patient’s next of kin. 

If you would like further information about the Urology Services Inquiry, more detail is 
available on the Inquiry’s website at www.urologyservicesinquiry.org.uk. 

Finally, I would like to thank you for your patience as we have progressed with the Urology 
Lookback Review. 

Yours Sincerely 
Personal Information redacted by the USI

Dr Maria O’Kane 
Chief Executive 

www.urologyservicesinquiry.org.uk
mailto:urologylookback@southerntrust.hscni.net




 
 

 
 

  

  

  

 

            

 

 

 

 

  

  

PAT-001933

Root Cause Analysis report on the 
review of a Serious Adverse 

Incident including
Service User/Family/Carer 

Engagement Checklist  

Organisation’s Unique Case Identifier: 
Personal Information redacted by 

the USI

Date of Incident/Event: 28 July 2020 

HSCB Unique Case Identifier: 
Personal Information redacted by 

the USI

Service User Details: (
Personal information redacted by USI

complete where relevant
Personal 
Informati

on 
redacted 

  

) 
D.O.B: Gender: M Age: 

Responsible Lead Officer: Dr Dermot Hughes 

Designation: Former Medical Director Western Health 
and Social Care Trust. Former Medical Director of the 
Northern Ireland Cancer Network (NICAN) 

Report Author: The Review Team 

Date report signed off: 26 February 2021 

Date submitted to HSCB: 1 March 2021 

Personal 
Information 

redacted by the 

1 





Received from Dr Dermot Hughes on 08/11/2022. Annotated by the Urology Services Inquiry.

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

  

 

   

   

  

               

  

 
 

  

  

   

   

PAT-002238

Root Cause Analysis report on the 
review of a Serious Adverse 

Incident including 
Service User/Family/Carer 

Engagement Checklist  

Organisation’s Unique Case Identifier: 
Personal Information redacted by 

the USI

Date of Incident/Event: 28 July 2020 

HSCB Unique Case Identifier: 

Service User Details: (
Personal Information redacted by 

USI

complete where relevant
Personal 
Informati

on 
redacted 
b  USI

) 
D.O.B: Gender: M Age: 

Responsible Lead Officer: Dr Dermot Hughes 

Designation: Former Medical Director Western Health 
and Social Care Trust. Former Medical Director of the 
Northern Ireland Cancer Network (NICAN) 

Report Author: The Review Team 

Date report signed off: 26 February 2021 

Date submitted to HSCB: 1 March 2021 

Patient 5

1 
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